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Commission’s review asks if London 2012 is on track to deliver sustainable Games

Sustainable Games review gives organisers key recommendations to help meet targets during Games-time

Embargoed until 00.01 on 9th February 2012, London, UK: The Commission for a Sustainable London 2012, the independent body providing assurance on the social, economic and environmental sustainability of the Games, has today published a review detailing what the organisers are doing to ensure sustainability standards are met during the Games-time period, and setting out recommendations where further work is needed. 

The review, titled In Sight of the Finishing Line, focuses on how London 2012 is preparing to deliver the time-critical sustainability challenges facing organisers during the Games, and recommends areas for immediate improvement or action. 

Overall, the Commission finds that good progress has been made towards meeting many sustainability commitments. London 2012 has committed to be the ‘most sustainable Games to date’ and has put robust plans in place to achieve this. There has been effective use of innovation in almost every area. LOCOG and ODA Transport achieving certification to BS 8901 – the British Standard specification for a sustainability management system for events – and the GLA City Operations team working towards certification is the first time any Olympic and Paralympic Games has achieved a standard like this. It is also a first for any major international event.  There is evidence that London is on track to achieving this significant goal, such as the impressive work towards its zero waste commitment, and the delivery of the food vision.

However, some major challenges remain to be fully addressed. Having failed to deliver 20% of the electricity for the Games from renewable resources, LOCOG undertook in early 2011 to deliver equivalent savings through energy conservation. Although there is evidence of some initiatives, LOCOG does not have an overall energy conservation strategy. The Commission has recommended that this is addressed urgently.
All suppliers and commercial partners to the Games are expected to comply with LOCOG’s Sustainable Sourcing Code; but the Commission has not been able to verify LOCOG’s assurance processes to ensure this is happening for the use of HFCs in cooling and refrigeration. The Commission is concerned that as LOCOG cannot provide assurance for this area, they may be equivalent issues in other areas such as for timber and PVC.  

Another issue arises from areas where multiple organisations are involved; leading to scenarios where the responsibility for sustainability management is not sufficiently clear. 

The Commission has attended the majority of the test events and was pleased with the overall site performance; providing feedback to the organisers where issues remain to be addressed.  

Shaun McCarthy, Chair of the Commission for a Sustainable London 2012, said: “We congratulate LOCOG on achieving certification to BS 8901 – an events management standard that will change the way future events are run – and the GLA City Operations for their work towards this standard. There has been excellent progress towards a sustainable Games – many of the day-to-day logistics are coming together nicely. But there is only one chance to get the Games right, and we’ve identified some significant gaps which need bridging.

“For example, we have known since early 2011 that LOCOG will not be able to meet its original target of 20% electricity from renewable sources. The new target is to save the equivalent amount of carbon by reducing overall energy demand, but LOCOG does not currently have a comprehensive energy conservation strategy in place to demonstrate how they will achieve this.”  

Mr McCarthy continued: “Without clear coordination there is a risk that standards will vary considerably inside and outside venues, or even at different exits from the Olympic Park. For example, the Park’s exits lead into different boroughs, with different recycling bin policies, or exit into Westfield, which has its own recycling bin policy. 

“If the Games are going to make a sustainable contribution to the UK economy, we need to promote a clear, consistent view of sustainability. We hope that the list of recommendations we’ve put together acts as a constructive challenge for organisers and their contractors.”        

The review can be downloaded in PDF format from: http://www.cslondon.org/wp-content/uploads/downloads/2012/02/In_sight_of_the_finishing_line.pdf  

~ends~

Notes for editors: 

Full list of recommendations:

Recommendation 1

That the GLA clarify, monitor and report on where its Live Site operator will and will not meet relevant London 2012 sustainability requirements, including on waste, catering, the use of generators and the implementation of BS 8901, continuing to press them to meet commitments where possible and setting out the rationale for where they will not be complying with them. 

Recommendation 2

That LOCOG clarify, monitor and report on where it will and will not be using alternatives to HFC, setting out the rationale for any cases where it will be using HFC. In addition, where HFC-based systems are used that they are well maintained and managed to prevent any possible leakage of HFC. 
Recommendation 3
That LOCOG and the ODA urgently complete a matrix of responsibilities for the sustainability management in period up to and including the point at which the Olympic Park is handed over fully to the OPLC and that they ensure sufficient resourcing is in place for each area.

Recommendation 4

That LOCOG produce an energy management and conservation plan demonstrating how it will reduce carbon emissions by at least the amount that would have been avoided through the renewable energy target, in sufficient time for its recommendations to be implemented.

Recommendation 5

That LOCOG ensures that there is sufficient capacity to address accessibility issues during the construction and deconstruction of temporary venues and overlay and at Games-time.

Recommendation 6
That LOCOG demonstrate that there are sufficient resources and expertise within all contractors and that their Sustainability Team has the capacity to manage all sustainability issues during the construction and deconstruction of temporary venues and overlay and at Games-time.

Recommendation 7

That LOCOG test the full Games-time waste and catering solutions during at least one event prior to the Games.

Recommendation 8
That the LOCOG City Operations team continue its work in ensuring appropriate plans for street cleansing, waste and recycling, accessibility, security and health and safety in the last mile around venues where it is the lead coordinator and that it supports TfL and Local Authorities where these organisations take the lead.
Previous recommendations that are re-iterated in this report

2008 Annual Review Recommendation 3

All users of the London 2012 Brand should be required to demonstrate how they will contribute to the London 2012 Sustainability Plan and relevant objectives.

2008 Annual Review Recommendation 11

The London 2012 Sustainability Group should ensure that substances with high Global Warming Potential such as HFC are eliminated where possible.
2010 Annual Review Recommendation 7

That LOCOG calculates the carbon that would have been saved through the renewable energy target and demonstrates how this carbon will be saved through reducing Games time energy use.

2010 Review of Waste and Resource Management Recommendation 9
That City Operations teams, both in London and other locations around the country, set objectives for waste management that are consistent with those adopted by London 2012 and that particular emphasis be made on ensuring non LOCOG-controlled external venues fully meet these standards.

2010 Review of Biodiversity Recommendation 7
That LOCOG contract management processes include effective assurance at point of delivery to ensure that all timber and timber products adhere to their sustainable sourcing requirements.

2011 Review of Inclusion and Healthy Living Recommendation 4
That LOCOG publish its Overlay Access File in a manner accessible for other event organisers to use and to enable it to be updated as new solutions are found to accessibility issues.

10 key points from the review

1. LOCOG has been certified to BS 8901 [the specification for a sustainability management system for events] and the GLA City Operations team is working toward certification. This is a significant achievement and is the first time a Games has achieved such a standard.

2. We have seen good progress toward the challenging commitment to zero Games-time waste going to landfill, with at least 70% to be reused, recycled or composted.
3. LOCOG’s plans to deliver the food vision are developing well, with the main caterers on board and going out to the market for suppliers that can meet the requirements.

4. The Commission was not able to fully verify sound assurance processes within LOCOG for the use of HFC in cooling and refrigeration, to ensure that their Sustainable Sourcing Code will be complied with.

5. This has given the Commission concerns around the application of LOCOG’s assurance processes for other aspects of the Sustainable Sourcing Code such as timber and PVC. 

6. There are challenges where there needs to be multiple organisations involved in meeting commitments and where there is not a traditional contractor–client relationship.

7. The GLA has appointed Live Nation as their Live Site operator and is pressing them to meet a range of London 2012 sustainability targets. The Commission recommends that they monitor and report on what they will meet, press them to meet commitments and set out the rationale for any areas where they will not.

8. We accepted that it was not practicable for LOCOG to meet its target to have 20% renewable electricity at Games-time and that they would meet at least the equivalent carbon reduction through a reduction in energy use. Whilst LOCOG has several initiatives to reduce energy use, they do not have a clear energy conservation plan setting out how they will achieve this commitment.

9. The Commission has attended almost all test events so far and found a good level of performance on site with key issues being identified and managed or learnt from.

10. The test events have raised some concerns that we have fed back to LOCOG. Key issues were the relative capacity of some contractors to manage sustainability issues and the challenges in getting good waste segregation.

Live site: sites where the public can go to watch the Games on big screens in enclosed ticketed venues, including one at Hyde Park that will take up to 50,000 people and another in Victoria Park, Tower Hamlets that will have an emphasis on sports participation with a range of ‘have a go’ sessions. These venues will be operated and managed by a commercial partner (Live Nation) at no cost to the public purse, and tickets will be free.

HFCs: Hydrofluorocarbons (HFCs) are man-made greenhouse gases. HFCs can be used for refrigeration, air-conditioning, or as foam-blowing agents, solvents, fire-fighting agents and aerosol propellants. 
London 2012 Sustainability Plan: http://www.london2012.com/documents/locog-publications/london-2012-sustainability-plan.pdf
London 2012 Sustainability Report: http://www.london2012.com/documents/sustainability/london-2012-sustainability-report-a-blueprint-for-change.pdf
Sustainable Sourcing Code: http://www.london2012.com/publications/locog-sustainable-sourcing-code.php
About the Commission for a Sustainable London 2012: 

The aim of the Commission is to provide independent assurance and commentary in order to enable the sustainability objectives of the London 2012 programme to be achieved and to support a sustainable legacy. 

The key goals of the Commission are:

· To provide the Olympic Board and other stakeholders with commentary, supported by objective evidence, to demonstrate whether Key Stakeholders (currently including the Olympic Delivery Authority (ODA) and the London Organising Committee of the Olympic and Paralympic Games, the Greater London Authority (GLA Group), the Department for Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS), the British Paralympic Association (BPA) and the British Olympic Association (BOA) have: 

· Robust plans and processes are in place to deliver SD objectives

· Objective evidence that SD Objectives are being achieved

· SD plans and performance to support a sustainable legacy

· To provide a credible point of reference for all stakeholders, with respect to SD assurance issues

The Commission reports to the Olympic Board and is funded by DCMS, the GLA Group, LOCOG and the ODA.

The Commission tracks all the recommendations it has made and the latest position on these can be accessed by clicking on the following link: http://www.cslondon.org/recommendations
For more information please visit www.cslondon.org or follow us on Twitter: @assuring2012
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